
One Of Those Days…
I knew it was going to be a busy day today before I even woke
up, and I was dreading having to get up early.  I am very
lucky (thanks to my wonderful husband) that I don’t have to
get up early every day; I’m not a morning person.  But today
there was an early morning dentist appointment and someone
also had to be here for the plumbers (more on that later).  So
I had begrudgingly set my alarm, but someone nearby decided to
mow their lawn early this morning, there were dogs barking
(turned out to be ours, of course, doh!), and a weird smell in
the house (like someone had just gotten a perm, yuck).  So I
got out of bed a half hour before my alarm even got a chance
to  make a peep.  And when I went downstairs, I found this
where our downstairs (and most popular) bathroom used to be:

Well, ok, so it wasn’t a complete shock.  We had scheduled the
plumbers to come today to fix our bathroom floor bulge, but I
wasn’t expecting the bathroom to be missing!  And obviously
the plumbers’ estimate of the work is going to be way low (and
the estimate was frightening enough in the first place!) since
much  more  of  the  floor  was  affected  than  they  originally
thought even before they tore it to pieces.  Tomorrow we find
out if the plumbing itself is “worse than they thought” as
well, which would add yet another day to this project and who
knows how much money, yikes!  Plus we still have to get a new
bathroom floor; to be installed by a different contractor all
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together –  how much is that going to cost?  Did I mention
I’ve had a headache all day?  The plumbers’  drill isn’t
helping; it seems like they’re drilling my head open…  All
this after we put a bunch of money into house stuff earlier
this  year  when  my  husband  sold  his  software  which  we
considered a blessing at the time (more on that later).  We
got rid of our humongous, room-sized furnace and put central
air in the house, and then ironically it was the coolest
summer on record and we barely needed the new air conditioning
system.  We have the strangest luck  sometimes.  I  wouldn’t
go so  far as to call it bad luck; after all, the irony is
born from good things we’re receiving, so how can that be
bad?  I do get a new bathroom floor out of this, at some point
anyway – we might have to try the primitive classic wooden
look for awhile…  And while I’m venting about the frustrations
of  today,  let  me  just  go  off  for  a  bit  about  how  darn
inconvenient it is to get things done while sharing a house
with a few (extremely talkative) plumbers who are tearing
apart the bathroom!  Not only do I have to keep the kids away
from there, but I have to bring the whole gang (of kids – not
the plumbers of course!) with me upstairs every time I need
something from the bathroom!

And back to the stress of my husband’s work right now…  Back
in the spring when his business deal went through, we were
ecstatic that we would be able to pay some bills, fix some
things on the house, and most importantly, spend the summer as
a family without having to worry about work as much.  It was a
great summer, but now we have come to find out that a major
company wants the software that was sold and is willing to pay
much much more than for what it was sold just months ago.  In
short, if we had waited to sell the business for just a few
months, we would be…  let’s just say ‘in a very good financial
place’ right now.  I’m learning a bit about the lessons of
patience and greed (ain’t human nature grand?  Just months ago
we were perfectly happy with the business deal the way it was,
and now I think about regretting selling because it’s worth so



much more money), but it’s frustrating; especially on a day in
front  of  little  sleep  and  after  the  destruction  of  my
beautiful bathroom.  Does this make sense?  I feel like I’m
rambling a little bit…  I stopped in the coffee house drive-
thru on the way back from the dentist appointment, and it’s
been a while since I’ve had a White Lightning, so I kind of
feel  like I’m all over the place…

But anyway, I should get the kids out of here and away from
the busy plumbers (imagine that, a gaping hole in the bathroom
floor attracts kids like flies to… well, I won’t go there.  At
least the drive this morning to the dentist through the NW
Ohio countryside at the beginning of the beautiful fall season
relaxed me a little.  If only there was time for a nap before
I go and try to lead a group of 13-year-old spastic seventh-
graders…


